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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE OF THE CAPITAL FUND 
FOR THE OAS SCHOLARSHIP AND TRAINING PROGRAMS
(Presented to CIDI at its LXV regular meeting, held on December 13, 2016)

In compliance with the request made by the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI) at its LXIV regular meeting, held November 8, 2016, to study options to finance OAS commitments with active academic scholarships recipients in light of the approved 2017 OAS Program Budget, the Committee of the Capital Fund for the OAS Scholarship and Training Programs (hereinafter “the Capital Fund Committee”) is pleased to recommend to CIDI a draft resolution authorizing the withdrawal from the Capital Fund of up to US$2,250,000 in order to finance (i) the ongoing scholarship commitments of the OAS General Secretariat relating to the 2014 to 2016 Academic Program cycles; (ii) the OAS Partnerships Program for Education and Training (PAEC), and (iii) students under the Special Program of Undergraduate Scholarships for the English-speaking Caribbean states.
In addition, the draft resolution proposes the establishment of a temporary pause in the awarding of new scholarships in 2017 in the framework of the Academic Scholarship Program and the establishment of a CIDI Working Group tasked with the analysis and evaluation of the functioning of all OAS scholarships and training programs and to present its recommendations and solutions to ensure the sustainability of those programs to CIDI and the Permanent Council before July 31, 2017. It is worth highlighting that this recommendation goes beyond considerations of funding from the Capital Fund.  However, as the Committee did not allocate resources for this Program and the resources available at the Fund are diminished considerable, the Committee considered appropriate to include language to this effect. 
It also recommends that the Executive Secretary for Integral Development presents periodic reports to CIDI on the funds withdrawn from the Capital Fund, and urges the Secretary General to encourage substantial capital contributions to the Capital Fund.  
The full text of the proposed draft resolution, as approved by the Capital Fund Committee, is included in document CIDI/COFOBEC/Doc.30/16 rev. 1  (English (corr. 1) – Spanish – Françoise – Portuguese).  It is worth highlighting that the delegation of Ecuador expressed that it joined the consensus as it considered that the obligations assumed should be honored and to support additional scholarship funding for one region of the Hemisphere.  
To reach these recommendations the Capital Fund Committee held two formal meetings (November 30 and December 7, 2016) and one informal meeting (December 5, 2016) that included the participation of its members, the delegations of Brazil, Ecuador, Haiti (Vice Chair), Mexico and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (Chair), and were open to all delegations. 
The Capital Fund Committee received the support of its Technical Secretariat represented by the Department of Human Development of Education and Employment (DHDEE), its Treasurer, the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services, and the OAS Department of Legal Services.  As supporting material, the Secretariat presented a financial report on the Capital Fund from inception on January 7, 2003 to October 31, 2016 (CIDI/COFOBEC/Doc.24/16 - Español - English), a presentation from the Executive Secretary for Integral Development highlighting the situation and needs of the scholarships programs for 2017 along with some alternatives for its financing (CIDI/COFOBEC/Doc.26/16 - English), as well as a document prepared by the DHDEE at the request of the Capital Fund Committee detailing the staffing needs for the Department and summarizing the responsibilities of its performance contractors (CIDI/COFOBEC/Doc.31/16 - English).

Regarding the financial report and the repayment of the loan granted to the OAS General Secretariat as per resolution CEPCIDI/RES.187 (XXVIII-E/11), the Secretariat informed that an additional payment of US$740,000 was expected to be made by the end of 2016, remaining two extra payments.  
As part of this report, this Chair thought important to summarize some of the comments made by delegations regarding the financial situation the scholarship program and the scope and regularity of these Committee meetings.  In that regard, delegations:
1. Stressed that the Committee’s responsibility is to manage the Scholarship Fund and should not consider administrative and budgetary matters and/or determine priorities of funding within a Department.

2. Lamented that the 2017 resource shortfall in the scholarships and training programs was not raised at the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) as part of the consideration of the 2017 OAS Program Budget, held only several weeks before.
3. Stressed that the Capital Fund should only finance scholarships and training and not contracts for personnel or other items or activities, like the Ministerial processes. 

4. Lamented that the Secretariat had notified Permanent Missions that due to lack of resources in the 2017 OAS Program Budget no new academic scholarships would be awarded next year before CIDI had considered the issue and reached a formal decision.
5. Committed to hold regular meetings of the Capital Fund Committee.  To this end, delegations cautioned of the limited budget allocated to meetings of CIDI and of its subsidiary organs and stressed the importance of seeking extra funding in the next OAS program budget discussions.
6. Stressed the importance of raising at CAAP the funding requirements of the development pillar, in particular the scholarships and training programs, including, among others, how the Indirect Cost Recovery (ICR) is used and transferred back to the Departments in support of the administrative costs of those programs.
7. Requested the Secretariat to present in writing the following: (i) information on the technological shortcoming between Oracle and the scholarship programs information and technology systems; and (ii) a legal opinion on the interpretation of the first clause of the proposed draft resolution regarding the establishment of an immediate and temporary pause in the awarding of new graduate scholarships in 2017 in the framework of the Academic Scholarship Program”.
In closing, I would like to thank the members of the Committee for their support, contributions and flexibility, as well as to all of the delegations that accompanied our deliberations.  
Ambassador Lou-Anne Gaylene Gilchrist

Permanent Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines
Chair of the Committee of the Capital Fund for the OAS Scholarship and Training Programs
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